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Consolidation Review Task Force – Neighborhoods and Planning Committee 
Meeting Minutes
March 25, 2014
3:00 p.m.
Location:  Committee Room B, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Rena Coughlin (Chair), Kay Ehas, Shannon Blankinship, Paul Tutwiler
Also: Jeff Clements - City Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  3:06 p.m.
Rena Coughlin convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Shannon Blankinship said that she had attended last week’s meeting of the full Task Force and felt they were having very good discussions, although in a slightly different vein from this committee. The Organization and Operations Committee deferred discussion of capital improvement planning to a future date, potentially a joint meeting with the Neighborhoods and Planning Committee. The other two committees are making recommendations with varying degrees of specificity, and all three are coming at their work from a slightly different angle. The Neighborhoods and Planning Committee has not yet taken up long range planning and St. Johns River issues. Damian Cook noted at the full Task Force meeting that the St. Johns River has come up in all three committees, but have been having difficulty in determining how to recognize and incorporate river-related issues into their recommendations without also recognizing and incorporating many other “special interests” that may be equally important. Mr. Cook said that the Task Force will finish up the Organization and Operations Committee recommendations this week and will then move on to the Governance and Mission Committee, with Neighborhoods and Planning following thereafter.
Ms. Blankinship reported on her review of the Executive Orders that created and amended the CPACs, along with the committee’s work to date on CPACs and the CPAC chairs’ letter to the committee of last week. She felt that many details were intentionally not dealt with by the committee to be left for later consideration, but this lack of detail may cause considerable discussion and questions when the Task Force reviews the recommendations because of the lack of specificity. She said that the CPAC executive order already covers a great deal of what the committee has been discussing about how to involve neighborhoods in organization, planning and capital budgeting, but the composition of the CPAC membership (officers of neighborhood associations, PTAs, business groups, etc.) may be somewhat problematic in achieving the kind of widespread participation that the committee was hoping to foster. She said that the fundamental support issues faced by the current CPACs (lack of staff and resources) should be the subject of recommendations for improvement, regardless of what structure the task force ends up recommending.
The committee recognized that their work to date has not specifically addressed the future of the CPACs – whether they will continue to exist, how they would interact with the proposed neighborhood councils and with the City, etc., and this needs to be done to provide clarity to everyone about what is intended. Ms. Coughlin advocated for the committee making a single set of specific recommendations about how citizen organization and input should be addressed and not develop an “either/or” recommendation that would be an alternative to the committee’s real preference. The presentation of an alternative “Plan B” could complicate the discussion and consideration of the committee’s preferred recommendation. 
The committee reviewed a letter addressed to the committee by the chairs of the six CPACs reacting to the committee’s work to date. The committee agreed that provision of greater staff and resources by the City to the CPACs and other neighborhood activities is absolutely needed; current resources are insufficient to do the job that needs to be done. The committee also understood the CPAC chairs’ preference that the CPACs should be co-terminus with the City’s planning districts, whatever size may ultimately be determined to be appropriate for good planning purposes. The committee expressed no opinion on the chairs’ recommendation #3 to change the name of CPACs to avoid any potential confusion with the CPAC that is the Conservative Political Action Committee.
The group discussed whether the intention of the committee, which seems to have changed from time to time throughout the course of its discussion, is to recommend a new structure to replace the existing CPACs or to recommend creation of the new structure that would serve in addition to the CPACs as an intermediary level between the hundreds of small neighborhood associations and the 6 CPACs. Kay Ehas advocated for a replacement of the CPACs with the neighborhood council system that would then inform the Planning Department’s restructuring of the planning districts into a more effective size and focus. Rena Coughlin felt that the primary function of whatever  entity is ultimately chosen should be to bring citizen participation to the long range planning and capital improvement processes and not to concentrate exclusively (or primarily) on zoning and land use change issues. The committee recommended against the creation of a new layer of bureaucracy but rather a reformation of the existing CPAC structure to be more effective.
The committee reviewed the 10 recommendations made by the six CPAC chairs via a letter to the committee dated March 19, 2014. The group generally agreed with recommendation #1 that the City must allocate sufficient funding and staffing to the citizen engagement process for it to be effective as envisioned. The committee agreed with regard to recommendation #2 that the boundaries of whatever citizen input mechanism is eventually decided (CPACs, neighborhood councils, other) should coincide with the boundaries of the City’s planning districts, which should reflect areas of coherent interests. The committee did not take any position with regard to the chairs’ recommendation #3 regarding changing the acronym for CPACs to eliminate any potential confusion with the Conservative Political Action Conference also known as CPAC. With regard to recommendation #4 the committee will make a recommendation that there not be 2 layers of citizen organizations, but that there be one level with more entities reformulated to represent smaller geographic areas more effectively. The group agreed with the chairs’ recommendation #5 that the citizen engagement organizations should continue meeting on a monthly basis in order to have timely input into the City’s administrative processes, and that perhaps a periodic collective meeting of representatives of each of the entities (quarterly? Semi-annually?) would be advisable for purposes of sharing mutual concerns, experiences, and advice.
The committee took no position with regard to recommendation #6 that each CPAC should be represented on the committee’s proposed CIP Steering/Scoring Board. With regard to recommendation #7 that a simple majority vote of the City Council should be sufficient to remove a project from the CIP listing rather than the 2/3 majority recommended by the Neighborhoods and Planning Committee, the committee respectfully disagreed and preferred to keep the 2/3 majority requirement. The committee agreed with the chairs’ recommendation #8 that the City should provide more relevant channels of communication for greater citizen participation. With regard to recommendation #9 that the CPACs should be provided with timely, consistent reports of all legislation and land use issues that affect their respective districts, the committee determined that any recommendation in this regard should come in the context of the Task Force’s recommendations with regard to long range planning and declined to recommend any changes at present until the Task Force’s overall planning recommendations are discussed. The group took the same position with regard to recommendation #10 that the CPACs should have a single voting member on the City’s Planning Commission. This should also be discussed by the Task Force in the larger context of making City planning more effective. 

Rena Coughlin made several comments on the draft committee recommendations document. In the Housing and Neighborhoods Department section it was agreed that the name “Housing and Neighborhoods Department” should be eliminated in favor of a more generic reference to a future department with those functions, given that the Neighborhoods Department was just eliminated in the recent administrative reorganization. Members of the committee volunteered to work on improving the language in various sections to clarify the committee’s intent as expressed at prior meetings. Damian Cook was asked to refine the language regarding the membership of the CIP prioritization committee so as to provide for membership by each of the departments the committee has previously listed, but to avoid the application of the Government in the Sunshine Law to the departmental representatives to the committee so that City departmental personnel aren’t prevented from talking to each other about normal City business outside of noticed public meetings. 
The committee reviewed an advertisement for technical assistance grants from the Florida Division of Community Development to assist in local planning projects. Ms. Coughlin thought the City might qualify for such a grant for the purpose of reviewing and potentially revising the current planning districts. The committee will include a recommendation that the City apply for such a grant to assist in improving citizen access to and participation in the planning process.
The committee discussed the need for recommendations regarding the St. Johns River. Shannon Blankinship suggested holding a committee meeting specifically on the river, with focused presentations by the St. Johns Riverkeeper, the City’s Environmental Quality Division, the Marine Science Research Institute at Jacksonville University, and the Jacksonville Waterways Commission. Ms. Coughlin will issue invitations to participants with a request for presentation of very specific recommendations for the committee to consider. The group will propose meeting either next Wednesday, April 1st from 3 to 5 p.m. or on Thursday the 2nd immediately following the full Task Force meeting.
Meeting Adjourned:  4:37 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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